
September 16, 2025 
 
The Honorable Tim Walberg  
House Committee on Education and The Workforce  
U.S. House of Representatives  
2266 Rayburn House Office Building 
Washington, DC 20515 
 
The Honorable James Lankford  
U.S. Senate  
731 Hart Senate Office Building  
Washington, DC 20510 
 
The Honorable Tim Scott 
U.S. Senate 
104 Hart Senate Office Building  
Washington, DC 20510 
 
RE: Letter of support for the Equal Campus Access Act of 2025 
  
Dear Congressman Walberg, Senator Lankford, and Senator Scott, 
 
The undersigned represent diverse beliefs regarding theology, but we agree on affirming the 
freedom of all students to meet on their public college campuses based upon their shared 
religious beliefs. The right to assemble based on religiously informed beliefs is foundational 
to a free and truly pluralistic society. This right includes the ability to choose leaders who 
affirmatively support the distinctive religious messages and missions of their various 
groups.  
 
Faith-based student organizations should not face discrimination on college campuses 
solely because they require their leaders to agree with their core religious beliefs. Basic 
religious freedom—and common sense—require that a religious group be permitted to 
require that its leaders agree with its religious message and mission. Unfortunately, on too 
many college campuses, religious student organizations are denied this essential freedom.  
 
Because this problem is national in scope, a national solution is needed. If America is to 
continue to be a nation characterized by religious diversity, public university campuses 
must teach and model respect for diverse religious beliefs and practices.  
 



The undersigned therefore support the language in the Equal Campus Access Act of 2025 
because it will provide critical protection for faith-based student organizations of all 
religious traditions. The language will ensure that such groups will be allowed to meet on 
campuses nationwide, providing authentic faith communities where students can find 
belonging, and enabling them to freely discuss, live out and share their religious ideas and 
values.  
 
Respectfully, 
 

David Nammo  
CEO and Executive Director  
Christian Legal Society 
 

Mark Gauthier 
Vice President and U.S. National Director 
Cru 
 

Gregory L. Jao  
Executive Vice President – Communications & Mobilization  
InterVarsity Christian Fellowship/USA 
 

Nathan Diament 
Executive Director of Public Policy 
Union of Orthodox Jewish Congregations of America 
 

Basharat Saleem 
Executive Director 
The Islamic Society of North America (ISNA) 
 

Most Reverend Kevin C. Rhoades 
Bishop of Ft. Wayne-South Bend 
Chairman, USCCB Committee for Religious Liberty 
 

Lance Walker 
Director, Public and International Affairs 
The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints 
 

Melissa Reid  
Director of Government Affairs  
Seventh-day Adventist Church – North American Division 
 



Rabbi Yaakov Menken 
Executive Vice President 
Coalition for Jewish Values 
 

Ismail Royer  
Director, Islam and Religious Freedom 
Religious Freedom Institute 
 

Kareem Monib 
President, Board of Directors 
Coalition of Virtue 
 

Howard Slugh 
General Counsel 
Jewish Coalition for Religious Liberty 
 

Miles S. Mullin II, PhD 
Acting President 
Ethics and Religious Liberty Commission of the Southern Baptist Convention (ERLC) 
 

Galen Carey 
Vice President, Government Relations 
National Association of Evangelicals (NAE) 
 

Tim Schultz 
President 
1st Amendment Partnership 
 

Peggy Nienaber 
Senior Vice President 
Faith & Liberty In the Nation’s Capital 
 

Penny Nance 
President and CEO 
Concerned Women for America Legislative Action Committee 
 

Bishop Derek LS Jones, Executive Director 
Chaplain Alliance for Religious Liberty (CALL) 
Alexandria, Virginia 
 
 



Kenneth Wada 
Executive Director of Domestic Missions 
Japanese Evangelical Missionary Society / Asian American Christian Fellowship 
 

James “Jimmy” McGee III 
President and CEO 
The Impact Movement 
 

Dr. Vondalier A. Pipkin 
President 
ReJOYce in Jesus Campus Fellowship 
 

Andrew J. Rein 
National Coordinator 
Reformed University Fellowship National (RUF) 
 

Wanda G. Anderson 
Senior Vice President and General Counsel 
U.S. Navigators 
 

Brandon Baker 
Vice President, Legal Services 
Young Life 
 
Doug Barkema 
Executive Vice President and Legal Counsel 
Fellowship of Christian Athletes (FCA) 
 

Antoine Kazzi 
Vice President of Legal 
FOCUS (Fellowship of Catholic University Students) 
 

Corey Miller 
President and CEO 
Ratio Christi 
 

Alex Rodriguez 
National Director 
Chi Alpha Campus Ministries, U.S.A. 
 

 



Claire McAuliffe 
Executive Director 
Sigma Alpha Omega Christian Sorority 
 

David A. Hoag 
President 
Council for Christian Colleges and Universities 
 

Donna M. Carroll 
President 
Association of Catholic Colleges and Universities 
 

Michelle Stanford, M.D. 
President 
Catholic Medical Association 
 

Mike Chupp, MD. 
CEO 
Christian Medical & Dental Associations 
 

Ayman Iskander, MD 
President, SJH Cardiology Assoc 
Interventional Cardiologist, St. Joseph’s Hospital 
Coptic Medical Association of North America (CMANA) 
 
The Right Reverend Marshall MacClellan 
Bishop Suffragan of the Armed Forces and Chaplaincy 
for the Jurisdiction of the Armed Forces & Chaplaincy 
www.AnglicanChaplains.org 
 

The Venerable Justin Murff 
Executive Director 
The Anglican Office for Government and International Affairs (AOGIA) 
 

Philip E. Dearborn, EdD 
President 
Association for Biblical Higher Education (ABHE) 
 

P. George Tryfiates 
Vice President for Public Policy & Legal Affairs 
Association of Christian Schools International 



Jamison Coppola 
Government Relations Director 
American Association of Christian Schools 
 

Brandon Worsham 
Executive Director 
Fellowship of Christian University Students (FOCUS) 
Dallas, TX 
 

Beverly Skinner 
Collegiate Catalyst 
Georgia Baptist Mission Board 
 
Paul Stankewitz 
Policy Advocate 
Michigan Catholic Conference 
 

Rev. Owen E. Williams 
President of the Board of Directors 
Queens Federation of Churches 
 

Brittany Jones, Esq 
President 
Kansas Family Voice 
 

Cole Muzio 
Founder & President 
Frontline Policy Council, Georgia 
 

Allan Wright 
Executive Director 
New Jersey Family Policy Center 
 

Jeffrey Trimbath 
President 
Maryland Family Institute 


